CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

December 16, 2008

Present:   Marsha Doyenne, Daniel Gerber, Charles Lowers, Faith Nyswonger and Quentin Smith; President Richard Underbakke and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.   Absent:   James Huff.   

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Joe Jindra, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Joan Underbakke; Josh Coltrain, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Courtney Ukens and Chris Wilson, staff.

Chairman Daniel Gerber called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to adopt the revised agenda; motion passed.

Guests’ Comments:   None.

Recognitions:   Kim Krull recognized Todd Leif who was hooded at Kansas State University last Friday as he has finished his Ph.D.  Peter Pellegrin has been chosen as a PTK 2009 Faculty Scholar.  He will attend the PTK Faculty Scholar Conference and will be a seminar leader at the PTK Conference.

Student Senate:   None.

Program Highlights:   Josh Coltrain, Assessment Coordinator, defined “assessment”.  The purpose is to assess and inform the public about accountability.  This is vital for our accreditation.   

President’s Message:  Dr. Underbakke made a tribute to Robert Ruzicka, Emeritus Science Faculty, who passed away on Friday.  The day after the last regular meeting we were notified we were one of the ten finalists in Workforce Development for the Bellwether Award.  We will make a presentation in Florida in January.  We will need more housing this fall.  This year, I will propose to add another 50 beds.  Fall numbers look positive.  Applications are up 30% and campus visits are up.  Meetings have been held with faculty and staff on both campuses to discuss budget cuts.  We will meet again on January 9 during in-service.  He told the Board his evaluation needs to be done in January.

Meeting Reports:   Faith Nyswonger reported on the KACCT meeting held on campus.  Linda Fund, the new KACCT Executive Director, was introduced.  Each college will be assessed $1,780 to pay for the Executive Director search.  Dan Gerber discussed the assessed valuation and mill levies for all community colleges in Kansas.  Dr. Underbakke reported the Council of Presidents talked about funding cuts.  He said he also talked about having a meeting with the technical college presidents to discuss common issues on service areas, funding, and the movement of tech schools into general education.  Charles Lowers reported on the negotiations seminar he and Chris Wilson attended.

Geary County Campus Update:   Kim Krull reported Lindsey Smith delivered almost 300 children’s books to day care providers in her five county service area.  The campus hosted a luncheon for State representatives in the GCC area.  A number of students attended and visited with Barbara Craft and Vern Swanson.  

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to approve the minutes of November 25, 2008; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and James Huff seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of November 30, 2008 with a cash balance of $1,462,418.19 and CDs totaling $3,247,000; motion passed.  

Bob Maxson presented a financial overview for the College.  Interest is down significantly.  Last year we were earning about $21,000 a month, and this year about $4,891 a month down about 80%.  The operating budget is in good shape, and the auxiliaries continue to be excellent.

Quentin Smith moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to extend the banking agreement with Citizens National Bank as modified in the letter dated December 10, 2008; motion passed.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the Board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds for $5,000 or more.

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 8 to 11); motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Faith Nyswonger moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to authorize the Board of Trustees Chair Dan Gerber and College President Richard Underbakke to sign the Statement of Assurances and Vice-President for Administrative Services, Robert P. Maxson, to submit application for P.E.I. Financing in the amount of $981,104 for Cloud County Community College; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the appointment of Allan Stockinger to the position of Instructor in Chemistry on a full-time, KPERS-covered, faculty contract effective January 9, 2009 at the nine-month prorated salary of $33,000 plus fringe benefits, motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to remove the purchase of a wind turbine from the table; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to waive Policy F7 requiring bids on purchases over $10,000 for just cause and accept the results of a Request for Proposal and award a contract to Enertec for the purchase, installation and connection of a Nordtank NTK 130 wind turbine not to exceed 1,636 feet above sea level to be erected on the hill on the south side of campus in the amount of $277,000, plus a performance and statutory project bond, to be paid from grant funds and authorize payment; motion passed.  

Bob Maxson presented information on the company Student Suites who builds college housing.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the adoption of Policy F21 – Records Retention; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to move the regular January meeting from Tuesday, January 27, to Tuesday, January 20, at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center; motion passed.

Information Items:   The Pike Trail League Basketball Tournament will be on campus January 19-24.  We are one of 30 schools named finalists for the Bellwether Award.  Our emphasis is on workforce development with our wind energy program.

Other:   None.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to recess into executive session at 9:14 p.m. in Room 251 to discuss negotiations and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:19 p.m. with the five Board members, President Underbakke, Chris Wilson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to recess into executive session at 9:21 p.m. in Room 251 to discuss negotiations and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:26 p.m. with the five Board members present in the executive session; motion passed.

The Chairman announced a special board meeting to do the President’s evaluation will be held Tuesday, January 6, 2009, at 7:00 p.m. in Room 251 of the Student Center.

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 9:27 p.m.

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
